
Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

Minutes of the meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council held at the village hall Kingston Deverill on Wednesday 7th October 2015 at 6.30pm.

Present: Councillors, Mr Colin Hirons, Mr Richard Cousens and Mr Robin Greenwood.
In attendance: The Parish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM, Rural Police Representatives Mary Moore & Lorraine Rice, no members of the public were present.
The Vice Chairman took the Chair.

Public Question Time

The Rural Police were in attendance, Mary Moore and Lorraine Rice, Police Community Support Officers were warmly welcomed to the meeting by the Vice Chairman. 

They gave a report on the Rural Crime in the area, Councillors noted the burglaries experienced in the summer and the policing teams request if villagers could be reminded to keep sheds garages etc. locked at all times, all was quiet at present though. The Vice Chairman commended the policing teams on their response to issues of cold calling and emergency alarms. He mentioned that the parish is quietly heartened with the service it receives from the police service. 

The Vice Chairman reported that Traffic is seen as a constant issue, especially when there is an accident on the A303 and traffic is diverted though the villages. Large Lorries and buses do constitute a local nuisance. The policing team were asked if there was a mechanism to be able to stop the Hindon road being used or to be set as one way when an accident has occurred, this was asked to stop the dangerous traffic situations with large Lorries trying to pass on inappropriate road and the verge issues that come from it. The Rural Police Team informed the meeting that they are unable to action change with this, as they do not have the jurisdiction to action road closures this is for the Highways Agency to take action. 

The Vice Chairman thanked the Rural Policing team for coming along and wished them a safe journey back.

15/063 Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Resolved: Councillor Louise Stratton had sent her apologies due to work commitments. Council resolved her reason for absence. 

15/064 Chairman’s announcements
None given


15/065 Dispensations

Resolved: none received

15/066 Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities 
Resolved: Councillor Richard Cousens mentioned his interest in Village Hall matters of which he wished to bring up some suggestions given to him under item 18 budget, these would not be approved just noted for the next Agenda.

15/067 Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c 
Resolved: That any public or press present at the time of the discussions regarding the Clerks appraisal would be excluded. 

15/068 To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 8th July 2015 and planning meeting held on the 22nd July 2015 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) 

Resolved: that they were both a true record of the decisions made. Proposed Councillor Robin Greenwood Seconded Councillor Colin Hirons

15/069 Co – option

Resolved: Councillors will highlight parishioners the vacancy. The clerk was instructed to re-advertise in the Parish News and on the noticeboards; the closing date would be now extended to the 11th November 2015.

15/070 Planning – For Comment 
Resolved: noted that at the time of producing this Agenda no planning had been received to comment on.

(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Planning Decisions

Application No 15/06445/FUL

Proposal: Remove existing barn and erect new dwelling

Location: Barn adjacent to 81 Hindon Road Monkton Deverill BA12 7EX

Decision: refused 

Resolved: Council noted that there will be a re application, Councillor Richard Cousens read out the email from the parishioners giving details of the new applications proposals, this was duly noted.

Application No 15/06473/FUL

Proposal: Erect replacement dwelling

Location: Southby Cottage Kingston Deverill Warminster BA12 7HG

Decision: Approved with conditions. Details of the conditions can be viewed on the Wiltshire Council website. Councillors had been sent the details directly by email.

Application No 15/06655/VAR 
Proposal: Variation of condition 1 of planning application W/10/01366/s75 to allow model flying to continue at the site.
Location: Land west of Pen Hill, Monkton Deverill Warminster 
Decision: approve with the conditions see below:

Subject to compliance with any condition(s) specified hereunder:

1 The use hereby permitted shall be discontinued and the land restored to its former condition on or before 1 October 2020.

REASON: In order to enable the Local Planning Authority to monitor and reassess the use of the site.

2 No permanent structures shall be erected or positioned on the site and any temporary facilities shall be removed from site outside of Club meeting times.

REASON: In order to protect the landscape character of the area.

3 The flying of any model aircraft shall only take place between 09.00 hours to 21.00 hours, or dusk, whichever is the sooner. There shall be no flying of any model aircraft during the hours of darkness.

REASON: In order to safeguard the amenities of the area in which the development is located.

4 The areas to be close-mown or rough-cut for the purposes of access, parking and the take-off/landing area shall be confined to those indicated on the "Site layout Plan" dated 26/04/2010. REASON: In order to protect the landscape character of the area.

5 INFORMATIVE: Attention is invited to the concerns raised by objectors relating to infringement of the "No-fly" zone. Whilst the Local Planning Authority has not received any complaint and it is recognised that the CAA requirements are in place to control activities on site, the applicant is urged to ensure that Club Members adhere to the restrictions in place.
Application 15/07911/AGD 

Proposal: Application for prior notification of proposed agricultural building to be used as animal feed store.

Location: Land off farm track to Keysley Farm Monkton Deverill Wiltshire BA12 7EY

Councillors noted that this is an agricultural determination and is the type of application that Wiltshire Council do not consult with neighbours or the Parish Council. The decision made is therefore: prior approval will not be required for this development.  Nevertheless Councillors expressed disappointment regarding the apparent lack of transparency on this issue.

There is a decision notice, which states: 

This decision is valid for five years from the date your application was registered and you should note that if you proceed with the development it should be carried out by that date and only in accordance with the submitted details.

You should also note that under the terms of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) Order 1995 you are required to notify this Authority in writing and within seven days, of the date on which the development is substantially completed.  Furthermore, if the use of the building for the purposes of agriculture within the unit permanently ceases within ten years from the date on which the development was substantially completed, and planning permission has not been granted for purposes other than agriculture within three years from the date on which the use within the unit permanently ceased, then the building shall be removed from the land and the land shall, as far as is practicable, be restored to its previous condition.
Enforcement
Planning Update Discussions

Resolved: Keysley Farm application W/13/00804/FUL to be placed on the next Agenda. Council asked if the Clerk could ask Councillor Louise Stratton if she could elicit new information on the site of the new agricultural building approved by Wiltshire Council and bring this information within her follow up report

Enforcement New Issue 
Resolved: discussed the complaints received by Councillor Richard Cousens that the planning application (14/11278/FUL) for an extension at Riverford referred to a single storey extension is not following the plans as per the original planning application. Council noted that the plans do actually show what is being built. 

Windwhistle Cottage 

Following some critical remarks from within the local community, Councillor Richard Cousens brought to the attention of the Council that the materials used on the extension may not conform to the plans. Council instructed the clerk to contact enforcement to highlight the issue regarding the materials being used in the construction and to gain confirmation of their acceptability.
15/071 Parish Steward - Highways

Resolved: noted that following the loss of the Highways contract by Balfour Beatty, the Wiltshire Council App and online service is to be used to report any highways issues in future. Councillors and parishioners were advised to action this directly now. The clerk will no longer have a direct communication link to report items to the Highways. 

Monkton Deverill Drainage 
Resolved: Councillor Richard Cousens reported that the culvert on the Hindon road has been dug out and should be fit for purpose for the moment. However, the twin pipes are not completely clear and there might be a break in the pipe that needs to be repaired under the road northern end, Councillor Richard Cousens informed the meeting that he is monitoring it. 

Sutton Veny 

Resolved: Discussions took place as to from where will the supplies to the possible chicken farm would be coming from and going to. In which direction is the product to  be exported to and what destinations will they be going to. Councillor Richard Cousens will contact the Chairman of Sutton Veny Parish Council, the clerk was instructed to supply contact details to the Vice Chairman who would seek further information on the planning application and the possible traffic effects it will have on the Upper Deverills. 
15/072 Wiltshire Council Parish Emergency Assistance Scheme/Emergency Flood , Snow etc. Plan

Resolved: The flood plan was discussed and it was highlighted that the winterbourne flooding is not shown on the mapping enclosed within the flood plan. Councillor Richard Cousens informed the meeting that he felt the flood wardens need to be appraised of the areas. It was agreed that the flood wardens will review the flood plan and associated mapping. The weed cutting issue was discussed, it was also noted that there was now no River Warden within the community. It was agreed that Councillor Richard Cousens will walk the river and view the issues. The clerk was instructed to post out the Flood Wardens packs with an SAE for the enclosed questionnaire to be returned and ask for an email address to communicate the whole flood plan to them via PDF and for future information sharing. It was noted that this would then cover the Parish Council as to its duty of care and insurance cover the clerk had highlighted.

15/073 Best Kept Village Competition results
Resolved: noted the results below:

West Wiltshire Small Parish 

1st 
Bishopstrow

53

2nd 
Kingston Deverill
52


3rd 
Brixton Deverill
50

4th 
Monkton Deverill
50
Councillor Colin Hirons was asked to seek when Wessex Waters residual sites will be dealt with and report back.

15/074 Asset Maintenance

Resolved: discussed the recommendation by the clerk that Councillors continue to provide the clerk with the actioned check sheets from their parish area at every meeting. See attached sheets.  Council approved the continuation of the check sheets and noted that this resolution is to reaffirm the Councils actions for the Insurance requirements.  Councillor Colin Hirons and Councillor Robin Greenwood supplied the clerk the check sheets for Monkton and Brixton Deverill. The clerk mentioned that she had Kingston Deverills still outstanding for some months. The clerk would follow this up with Councillor Louise Stratton.

15/075 Rights of Way

Resolved: the clerk was instructed to move this item to the next Agenda 

15/076  Remembrance Day

Resolved: the arrangements required for the 8th November 2015 Remembrance Day were discussed. A donation was approved and agreed as per the budget. The payment would be made at the November meeting. Councillor Robin Greenwood would purchase the wreath and process the donation and the wreath cost and the donation would be of a total of no more that £80.00. 

15/077 Parish Plan Education & Communications item 11

Resolved: it was agreed to have a strategic review when the new superfast broadband is introduced. It was noted that the new parish Facebook pages is popular and growing. 

15/078 Internet Banking

Resolved: noted that the account is live and payments can be authorised Councillor Colin Hirons will authorise along with Richard Cousens. Clerk was instructed to remove Ranald Blue from the account. Councillor Robin Greenwood and Councillor Louise Stratton were to still action their log on with Unity Bank. The clerk was instructed to remind councillors following the meeting.

15/079 Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts Internal Audit Accounts & Audit Regulations 2003 reg 2

Resolved: approved the accounts brought to the meeting. Account number 20353148 held £8744.48. It was noted that there were outstanding cheque payments from the changeover of accounts from the Co-operative to Unity Bank. These would be actioned from the new account.

15/080 Budget Report

Resolved: Council  reviewed the 2015/2016 budget to date. Councillor Richard Cousens reported that he had actioned the quarterly Internal Audit check no issues were highlighted. 

Budget discussions were had on a possible application of a grant from the Village Hall Committee for a choir for the beacon lighting event they were planning. The clerk informed Council that under LGA 1972 s.145 they could fund a choir but costings would need to be provided by the committee. This item would be placed on the next Agenda for consideration within the budget.

The trees overreaching the hall building were discussed and the possible £2000.00 cost to cut them back. It was noted that the Highways Authority own the lane and trees. The clerk informed the meeting that the Parish Council would not be able to fund this work. 

It was also reported that the furniture in the village hall needs replacing. The clerk informed Councillors that an idea as to how much of a grant would be required to replace the furniture would need to be sought if the Parish Council is to be approached. Councillor Richard Cousens would supply the clerk with this information. It was approved that this would be considered for addition to the budget considerations on the next Agenda.

Monkton Deverill Churchyard was highlighted for consideration, noting that the grounds maintenance and renewal of the fencing etc. had been actioned by volunteers but it was felt that the Parish Council might be approached to provide a bench with a plaque. It was thought that this would be gifted from the Parish Council in its entirety so no future maintenance costs would be incurred. It was approved that this would be considered for addition to the budget considerations on the next Agenda.
15/081 Payments
Resolved: reviewed and approved the items of expenditure listed below and note the receipt of income: LGA 1972 s150 (5) 

Wages 12th September LGA 1972 s111   




  £195.20

Wages 12th October LGA 1972 s111





  £198.00

HMRC LGA 1972 s111







  £    1.40
Travelling LGA 1972 s111 







  £  16.20 

Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 




  £    4.69

Stationery Plus LGA 1972 s111






  £  62.51

SLCC National Conference Shared cost 
LGA 1972 s111


  £  98.33

Maiden Bradley IT Contribution LGA 1972 s111



  £  32.00

Sarah Jeffries Travelling July- represented cheque for payment as the Co-operative cheque had not signed by two Councillors so the clerk was unable to cash this before bank transferred to Unity Trust LGA 1972 s111



  £  16.20
Community First payment cheque number 4000461 returned by Co-operative bank as it was presented after the bank transfer had occurred due to staff holidays. Community First apology received replacement payment 

 
  £   36.00
Receipts
HMRC VAT Claim July 2015






  £153.60

Interest July









  £    0.95
Council approved Councillor Richard Cousens and Councillor Colin Hirons to action the online banking payments that evening. The two members were provided with a sheet giving all the payments to be made. Councillors signed the payment list to agree to action the activation.
15/082 Report
Holiday

Resolved: to approved the Clerk using 10 hours of her time in lieu 19th to the 30th October 2015 to allow her to complete the remaining of her study before the November 23rd deadline submission for this year.
Dates for Meetings 2016
Resolved: that Wednesday nights, the present meeting date is still suitable for all to attend. Council approved the dates listed on the agenda with the amendment that the January meeting would take place on the 20th January 2016. The Clerk was instructed to confirm with the Village Hall Officer the booking dates and then publish through the Deverills News if they were all confirmed. 
Annual Parish Meeting (Meeting of Electoral not a Full Council meeting)

Wednesday 11th May 2016 6.00pm    

Dates of Full Parish Council Meetings 2016
Wednesday 20th January 2016 6.30pm 

Wednesday 9th March 2016 6.30pm

Wednesday 11th May 2016 Annual Parish Council Meeting (Following on from the Annual Parish meeting that starts at 6.00pm) 

Wednesday 13th July 2016 6.30pm 

Wednesday 14th September 2016 6.30pm

Wednesday 9th November 2016 6.30pm (Budget meeting)
15/083 Clerks Appraisal

Resolved: noted that the clerks appraisal had been actioned by Councillor Richard Cousens he had concluded the agreed objectives for the Clerk for the 2015/2016 Civic Year. 
15/084 Meetings for Councillors to consider attending

Resolved: the forthcoming meeting with Wiltshire Council at Trowbridge re the budget spend for 2016 would be attended by Councillor Louise Stratton and Councillor Richard Cousens. 

Councillor Richard Cousens reported that he would also attend the next Area Board meeting on the behalf of the Council.
15/085 Correspondence received
Resolved: noted the below:

Booklets, Brochures on the below list were received.

Wood Fair

Clerks & Councils Direct

Wickstead Playgrounds Out door Gym Equipment
WALC Constitution 2011

WALC Constitution review 2015

WALC Newsletter – September 2015

NALC LTN – Procurement
L05-15 Public Contracts’ Regulations – amendments to Standing Orders and Financial Regulations

CPD booklet

All other email correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.
15/086 Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101 
Resolved: noted the below planning applications

Application No 15/06445/FUL

Proposal: Remove existing barn and erect new dwelling

Location: Barn adjacent to 81 Hindon Road Monkton Deverill BA12 7EX

Decision: refused
Application No 15/06473/FUL

Proposal: Erect replacement dwelling

Location: Southby Cottage Kingston Deverill Warminster BA12 7HG

Decision: approved with conditions

Application No: 15/09172/TCA

Proposal: Conifers x 2 fell

Location: Manor Farm Cottage 1 Brixton Deverill BA12 7EJ

Resolved: Supported

Application No: 15/0969/TCA

Proposal: T1 Lawson Cypress fell

Location: Longmead Brixton Deverill BA12 7EJ

Resolved: Supported

15/087 Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 
Resolved: Precept Budget 2015/2016, Planning Enforcement Keysley Farm and Wessex Water sites report back by Councillor Colin Hirons

15/088 Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards 

Resolved: Dates of next year’s meetings and New Councillor Advertisement 

15/089 Date of the next meeting 

Resolved: to note that Wednesday 11th November 2015 meeting would be the date of the next meeting. All will be welcome

The meeting finished at 8.00pm

Members of the Council considered the foregoing matters in consideration of their duties: Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder; health and Safety, and Human Right

